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Addendum
   

HARMONIZED SYSTEM CODE NUMBERS FOR THE CONTROLLED AND TRANSITIONAL
SUBSTANCES UNDER THE MONTREAL PROTOCOL

1. The Harmonized Commodity Description and Coding System ("the
Harmonized System") is a structured 6-digit multipurpose nomenclature
developed by the Customs Co-operation Council (CCC) and designed to meet
the principal requirements of customs authorities, statisticians, traders,
carriers and producers.  The international convention introducing the
Harmonized System entered into force on 1 January 1988.  Contracting
Parties are obliged to ensure that their import customs tariffs and
statistical nomenclatures for both imports and exports are in conformity
with the Harmonized System.  There are now almost 120 countries, accounting
for over 90 per cent of world trade, which apply the System. 

2. It will be recalled from the Secretariat's report on data reporting
by the Parties (UNEP/OzL.Pro.4/6 and Corr.1, paras. 29-36) that, following
a proposal by the First Meeting of the Parties, CCC  adopted amendments to
the Harmonized System, which would provide 10 new subheadings for the
substances controlled by the Montreal Protocol (see annex 1).  Recognizing
that these new subheadings could not become effective for several years,
CCC adopted a recommendation in June 1990 that its member administrations
and Parties to the Harmonized System Convention should take all appropriate
actions to insert into their national statistical nomenclatures an
additional structure for the controlled substances listed in Annex A of the
Montreal Protocol.  The text of that recommendation is contained in annex 2
to the present report.  Subsequently, following a request by
the Second Meeting of the Parties to the Protocol, CCC adopted an amended
recommendation in June 1992 to cover the substances listed in Annex B and
Annex C, as well as Annex A, of the amended Protocol (see annex 3). 
However, for the reasons explained in the main report on data reporting
(UNEP/OzL.Pro.4/6 and Corr.1, para. 32), this 1992 recommendation lists the
transitional substances in Annex C collectively under one three-dash
subdivision.  Since these transitional substances may be used in large
quantities after the phasing out of the currently controlled substances and
may themselves become controlled substances in the near future, UNEP
requested CCC to consider revising the recommendation so that all the
transitional substances are listed individually.

3. The Harmonized System Committee considered the Secretariat's request
on 12 October 1992 at its tenth session.  Because of concerns about the
possible changes to the list of transitional substances in Annex C in the
foreseeable future, as well as some doubts about the ability of all
countries, particularly
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the developing countries, to monitor the movement of each transitional
substance, the Committee decided to keep the 1992 Recommendation as it is
for the time being.  It should be noted that the 1992 Recommendation does
not preclude any country which so prefers from listing all transitional
substances individually in their national statistical nomenclatures by
adding further subdivisions to the recommended HS subheading 2903.40.

4. Indeed, under the 1990 Recommendation, many countries have developed
their own national statistical nomenclatures for the Annex A substances
based on the recommended HS subheading 2903.40.  This is done by adding
further digits or characters to 2903.40.  Annex 4 of the present document
shows a few examples, including the system used by the European Economic
Community (EEC). 

5. New Zealand appears to have a very comprehensive tariff numbering
system which uses 11 characters (see annex IV).  The first six digits are
based on the CCC recommendation, the next five characters are created by
New Zealand for its own requirements.  The national codes are made up of
two numbers added to the HS structure, followed by a further two numbers
and one letter to enable a statistical breakdown.  Both pairs of added
numbers may range from 01 to 99.  The coding system used has been designed
to ensure that the Department of Customs is in a position to identify these
goods at the time of the importation and when relevant statistics are
collected.  It has the potential to add additional codes for other goods as
and when they become subject to the provisions of the Montreal Protocol.

6. According to the Ministry of Environment of New Zealand, the New
Zealand tariff code system is sound but suffers from two problems.  First,
it has not been able to establish the exact use of the mixtures of
chemicals being imported.  Secondly, it has been difficult to ensure that
the information recorded is correct.  Because most minor importers use an
intermediate agent to actually import the chemicals, there is often not the
expertise to identify the chemicals correctly and therefore give them the
correct code.  Hence, there has been a tendency to code things under
"other" when there is often an appropriate code for them.  Much of this
problem stems from the fact that the trade names generally bear no
relationship to the chemical names which are used in the tariff codes.  
New Zealand checks the accuracy of the information provided by the Customs
Department through an informal survey of major importers.  It also requests
a breakdown of exactly what chemicals were imported under "CFCs Other"
category.

7. The Meeting of the Parties may wish to decide to note the amended
Customs Co-operation Council Recommendation of 25 June 1992 on the
insertion in national statistical nomenclatures of subheadings to
facilitate the collection and comparison of data on the international
movement of substances covered by the Montreal Protocol on Substances that
Deplete the Ozone Layer, and to urge all Parties to insert further
subdivisions to the recommended Harmonized System subheadings so that
imports and exports of each of the substances listed in the annexes to the
Montreal Protocol, as well as each of the mixtures containing these
substances, can be accurately monitored in order to facilitate reporting of
data under Article 7 of the Protocol.
















